



South Korea and GCC States: A Growing Partnership

Adel Abdel Ghafar

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Deeper Ties

South Korea and Gulf countries share robust ties spanning various sectors. While relations have historically been grounded in energy and construction, over the past two decades, they have grown to encompass deeper political and security ties.

Bilateral vs. Multilateral Approaches

Despite fresh momentum in the GCC-South Korea Free Trade Agreement (FTA) negotiations, the deal has yet to materialize, and South Korea continues to also pursue bilateral deals such as the potential Comprehensive Economic Partnership Agreement (CEPA) currently under negotiation with the UAE.

Strategic Objectives

When it comes to GCC states, South Korea has two strategic, primarily economic, objectives. Firstly, to keep crucial energy supplies from the region flowing to power its economy, and secondly to secure more construction contracts and exports to lucrative GCC markets.

Dynamics of Inter-Asian Competition

As GCC states expand and diversify their Asian partnerships, this may come at the expense of further cooperation with South Korea with competition from countries such as China and Japan.

KEYWORDS

South Korea
Middle Power Diplomacy
GCC States
Free Trade Agreement
Gulf Maritime Security
Nuclear Energy

Copyright © 2023 The Middle East Council on Global Affairs

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council) is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The ME Council gratefully acknowledges the financial support of its donors, who value the independence of its scholarship. The analysis and policy recommendations presented in this and other Council publications are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and opinions of the organization, its management, its donors, or its other scholars and affiliates.

COVER IMAGE: UAE's President Sheikh Mohamed bin Zayed Al-Nahyan (R) walks alongside South Korea's President Yoon Suk-yeol during a welcome ceremony at the royal palace in Abu Dhabi, on January 15, 2023. (Photo by Karim SAHIB / AFP)

INTRODUCTION

Over the past few years, Asian powers have strengthened their economic, political, and security relations with countries across the Middle East and North Africa (MENA). While much attention has been given to China's growing role, another Asian power has been working diligently and consistently to expand its own footprint across the region, notably in the Gulf: South Korea.

South Korea is one of the region's most important trading partners and a major contributor to its infrastructure and development.

South Korea's growing role can clearly be observed over the past two decades, under successive administrations, but especially since President Yoon Suk Yeol was elected in March 2022. The following November, Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed Bin Salman visited Seoul and signed \$30 billion-worth of cooperation and investment deals.1 President Yoon also visited the United Arab Emirates (UAE) in January 2023, further cementing South Korea's relations with its closest partner in the MENA region, particularly on the economic, security, and energy fronts. Additionally, Seoul has boosted its relations with Qatar, where several South Korean companies have contributed to major infrastructure projects including the Doha Metro, Al Thumama Stadium, and the National Museum of Qatar. In addition to these growing economic and political links with Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) members, South Korean soft power has been growing across the region, in the form of its films, television, music, and cuisine.

What are South Korea's objectives in the Gulf, and how have successive Korean governments pursued them? How do South Korea's interests converge and diverge with other Asian powers in the region? This issue brief argues that South Korea is increasingly seen by Gulf decision-makers

as an attractive partner with many advantages over other powers. Economically, it is one of the region's most important trading partners and a major contributor to its infrastructure and development. It is technologically advanced and more open to exporting both technology and technical know-how, including in the nuclear field.

Politically, its close ties with the United States mean that its cooperation with the GCC does not raise concerns in Washington in the way that Chinese involvement does. It is also open to contributing to regional security through peacekeeping and antipiracy operations, as well as defense equipment. Moreover, these activities are less domestically restricted than Japan, for instance, which is still bound by its pacifist constitution, despite ongoing efforts by Japan's ruling Liberal Democratic Party (LDP) to change it.2

SOUTH KOREA'S GROWTH DRIVEN BY THE GULF'S OIL BOOM

While Korean ties to the Middle East date back hundreds of years, modern relations between the Republic of Korea (ROK) and the region were largely a product of the 1970s.3 Then-president Park Chung-hee's efforts to boost the South Korean economy—spurred by the added incentive of strategic competition with North Korea—began to focus on the MENA region in the wake of the 1970s Gulf oil boom.4

The newfound wealth of Gulf oil exporters brought the prospect of new markets for South Korean goods, along with new construction and services contracts for the country's conglomerates. At the peak of this trend, in 1982, MENA construction contracts accounted for around 7% of South Korea's total gross national product, while Middle East contracts accounted for over 90% of overseas engineering, procurement, and construction contracts. 5 These contracts helped mitigate the trade imbalance resulting from South Korea's growing imports of oil and natural gas from the region.

ROK firms secured a foothold in GCC economies, such as Saudi Arabia, partly, by significantly undercutting the competition on price, compromising profit margins to secure a higher volume of contracts.6 South Korean diplomatic engagement and development assistance also paved the way for more contracts.7 These projects were initially supported by low-wage Korean labor: between 1974 and 1985, over one million South Korean workers would travel to the MENA region, largely as construction workers, before rising incomes at home minimized the economic incentives for South Koreans to seek work abroad.8

Despite efforts to diversify its energy sources and increase its energy security, [South Korea] continues to rely on the GCC, particularly Saudi Arabia.

The twin pillars of energy imports and construction contracts continued to be the foundation of South Korea's relationships with the GCC into the 2000s. The world's tallest building, Burj Khalifa, was constructed primarily by Korean conglomerate Samsung C&T, between 2004 and 2009. Successive Korean presidents, including Lee Myung-bak (2008-13) and Park Geun-hye (2013-17), sought to capitalize on the second oil boom of the 2000s to secure more contracts for South Korea's export-led economy. Korean trade with Gulf oil producers expanded dramatically in the 2000s compared with the 1990s, with large-scale contracts such as a \$40-billion contract with the UAE in 2009 to build and operate four nuclear reactors (two of which came online in 2021 and 2022 respectively), beating bids by firms from the United States and France.9

SOUTH KOREA'S STRATEGIC **OBJECTIVES IN THE GULF**

The thrust of South Korea's engagement with the region is tied to its own economy. Its primary strategic objective has long been to secure a stable and

consistent supply of energy (both oil and natural gas), critical for its development. In addition to China, Japan, and India, South Korea is also one of Asia's most-reliant economies on oil from the MENA region, which accounts for 70% of its crude imports.¹⁰ Despite efforts to diversify its energy sources and increase its energy security, 11 it continues to rely on the GCC, particularly Saudi Arabia.

Given the scale of these imports, South Korea runs a large trade deficit with the region as a whole, exporting around \$50 billion less to the Middle East in January–July 2022 than it imported from it.¹² That said, South Korea runs sizeable trade surpluses with non-oil-exporting countries in the region, notably Türkiye (\$6.3 billion in 2022) and Israel (\$518 million in 2022). However, the country's trade volumes with MENA as a whole, both imports and exports, tend to follow the price of oil, lower crude prices reduce the cost of South Korea's energy imports and mean that oil-exporting governments have lower revenues with which to purchase South Korean goods and services.13

The second pillar of Seoul's strategy is therefore focused on increasing its exports to the region and winning a larger share of construction contracts. Korean firms have historically been quite aggressive in seeking contracts. When offers of cheap labor and competitive pricing would not suffice, some firms have been willing to pay high commissions to secure contracts in the GCC.14

A LIMITED, BUT RELIABLE **SECURITY PARTNER**

Historically, South Korea's active security role in the MENA region has been limited, with few boots on the ground despite periodic pressure from the United States, Seoul's ally. Yet, in recent years, the ROK has significantly stepped up its defense footprint in the region through another, more economically profitable means: arms exports.

The Korean military served alongside both the U.S.led coalition that pushed Iraq out of Kuwait and the



U.S.-led coalition that invaded Iraq in 2003, albeit under considerable diplomatic pressure from Washington, and focused mostly on civilian projects and logistics. 15 Apart from this, most of South Korea's security presence in the region has been through United Nations peacekeeping missions, notably the United Nations Interim Force in Lebanon (UNI-FIL). Since 2007, the Dongmyung Unit (known locally as "God's gift") has undertaken a number of peacekeeping and reconstruction operations in the country. Alongside reconnaissance activities, it has organized a civil-military cooperation project called the "Peace Wave", invested in public health, as well as organized a number of school activities, including Taekwondo classes that proved to be quite popular.16 On the far western edge of the MENA region, a Korean military medical unit served in the United Nations Mission for the Referendum in Western Sahara (MINURSO) in the Western Sahara for 12 years, up until 2006.17

Other, limited, forms of Korean security assistance have included an ongoing anti-piracy naval presence in the Gulf of Aden, known as the Cheonghae Unit.18 Seoul also sent this task force to monitor the Strait of Hormuz in 2020. It is notable that it did so separately from the U.S.-led International Maritime Security Construct (IMSC), possibly to avoid damaging relations with Iran. 19 South Korea was also a member of the Global Coalition against Daesh/ISIS, formed by the United States in late 2014, though again, it did not contribute directly to military aspects of Operation "Inherent Resolve" in Iraq and Syria.20

Seoul also sent [the Cheonghae Unit] to monitor the Strait of Hormuz in 2020. It is notable that it did so separately from the U.S.-led International Maritime Security Construct.

> Yet while its presence in the region has remained limited in terms of deployments, South Korea has significantly increased its arms exports to the region in recent years with considerable economic

returns. In contrast to its neighbor Japan, whose weapons exports are constrained by its constitution, Seoul faces no such limitations. By 2022, it emerged as one of the largest arms exporters in the world. According to the SIPRI Arms Transfers Database, it went from the 31st to the seventh-largest global arms exporter, between 2000 and 2020, when it exported \$3 billion-worth of armaments. This increased further in 2021 with \$7 billion in sales, and a new milestone was achieved with defense exports exceeding imports for the first time. Exports also grew in 2022 with a \$13.7 billion deal with Poland to provide Korean military hardware. Deals were also struck with Egypt, Saudi Arabia, and Australia.21

STRONG TIES TO THE **UAE AND SAUDI ARABIA**

While the ROK has well-developed relations with countries across the region, Korean policymakers have historically prioritized ties with GCC member states, namely Saudi Arabia and the UAE, as major energy exporters, and the largest and third largest economies, as per GDP, in the MENA region respectively.22

Roh Moo-hyun (2003–2008) became the first South Korean president to visit the UAE in 2006, signing a Security Cooperation Agreement which became a key milestone in bilateral relations between both countries.23 The ROK-UAE Joint Economic Board, established at the same time, contributed to the growth of bilateral trade and increased Korean involvement in infrastructure projects in the UAE, which was in the midst of a construction boom. The foundations were also laid for South Korea to gain further access to energy resources from the region, which yielded results under the successors of Roh Moo-hyun.24

However, it was President Lee Myung-bak (2008-2013) who laid the foundations of a broader strategic partnership with the UAE. Having spent 27 years at Hyundai Construction, leading many projects in the Middle East, President Lee knew the region and its business culture well. This helped him significantly expand and deepen Seoul's investments there, particularly in the UAE,²⁵ including laying the foundation for the deal to build the Al Barakah nuclear plant. This was to be the largest overseas contract in ROK history, providing a way into the global nuclear power market, traditionally controlled by the United States, France, Japan, Russia, and China.

Korean ties with the UAE have generated not just electricity, but controversy at times. Investigations into President Lee, after he left office, uncovered a secret military pact, between the ROK and the UAE, that would have obliged South Korea to intervene militarily, bypassing the Korean National Assembly, should the UAE face a security crisis.²⁶ This pact appears to have been a quid pro quo to secure the contract to build the Al Barakah plant, underscoring the extent to which South Korea's strategic objectives in the region are driven by its economic interests. It is also worth noting that the country's special forces have been training Emirati armed forces since at least 2010.27 South Korean policymakers and business leaders increasingly view the UAE both as a market and a model for further engagement as they extend their reach and influence within and beyond the region. This is highlighted by a subsequent Korean bid to build several nuclear reactors in Saudi Arabia.28

Successive Korean administrations have worked hard to deepen ties with Saudi Arabia. In addition to being the largest exporter of oil to the ROK, the Kingdom has awarded South Korean firms lucrative contracts in various industries.

> Indeed, successive Korean administrations have worked hard to deepen ties with Saudi Arabia. In addition to being the largest exporter of oil to the ROK,²⁹ the Kingdom has awarded South Korean firms lucrative contracts in various industries. South Korean companies are playing an increasing role in Saudi Vision 2030, the Kingdom's ambitious economic diversification and development drive. These

ties were cemented and formalized with the establishment of the "Saudi-Korean Vision 2030," 30 reflecting South Korea's growing role in Saudi Arabia's development—again with a particular focus on the economy—allowing Seoul to benefit from Riyadh's energy resources and investment capacity while Riyadh makes use of Korean expertise and technical know-how.31

Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed Bin Salman's visit to Seoul in November 2022 underscored the importance of these ties to both sides. Saudi companies have invested billions of dollars in South Korea, including energy behemoth Aramco with \$5.2 billion and chemicals giant SABIC with \$1 billion. South Korean firms have also made investments in the Kingdom with a total value of approximately \$3.7 billion, in sectors ranging from mining and quarrying to electricity, gas, air conditioning, transportation and storage, manufacturing, and construction.32

Yet despite these growing ties, Saudi Arabia did not automatically favor South Korea's bid over those of France, Russia, and China to build its first nuclear reactor. While the selection of the Russian bid now is unlikely given sanctions against Moscow and the ongoing war in Ukraine, from a Saudi perspective, each of the remaining bids have their own advantages and disadvantages. Some reports indicate that the kingdom aspires to enrich its own uranium, 33 rather than following the UAE which decided to "forgo domestic enrichment and reprocessing of nuclear fuel."34 Such a move could disadvantage the South Korean and French bids. The Chinese bid may offer some flexibility on enrichment but would raise alarm bells in Washington given the growing rivalry between China and the United States, and concerns over nuclear proliferation in the region. In exchange for a potential normalization deal with Israel, Saudi Arabia is reportedly seeking further security commitments from the United States and for Washington to present its own nuclear bid.35 Despite this increasingly competitive field, should South Korea win the bid, it would be a major win, partly thanks to the country's success in the UAE with the Al Barakah project, as well as deepening Saudi-South Korea ties.



GROWING TIES WITH QATAR

Over the past decade, South Korea and Qatar have also worked to cultivate closer diplomatic, political, and economic ties. Once again, these have historically focused on energy exports to the ROK, on the one hand, and large-scale infrastructure projects by Korean firms on the other.

Those dynamics [European scramble to diversify away from Russian gas] indicate that Qatar's importance for South Korea's energy security will likely grow.

> South Korea's renewed engagement comes as Qatar expands output from its vast undersea North Field gas reserve. The expansion is projected to make Qatar the world's largest liquefied natural gas (LNG) exporter by 2030.36 Qatar is already the largest exporter of LNG to South Korea, making it the latter's second trading partner in the Middle East.³⁷ In August 2021, Korea Gas Corp (KOGAS) signed a 20-year agreement to purchase 2 million tonnes of LNG annually, from 2025 to 2044, from Qatar Energy.³⁸ The deal's signing preceded the Russia-Ukraine war, playing in Seoul's favor, as the subsequent European scramble to diversify away from Russian gas sent prices soaring. Those dynamics indicate that Qatar's importance for South Korea's energy security will likely grow.

> Beyond energy, the relationship includes trade and investments in areas such as semiconductors, electric vehicles, and renewable energy such as hydrogen and solar power.³⁹ In 2022, Samsung C&T was awarded a contract to build Qatar's largest solar plant, worth \$630 million.40 The Korea Institute for International Economic Policy (KIEP), a leading Korean think tank, has also highlighted potential cooperation in other areas such as water desalination, building on South Korea's experience in Kuwait and Oman.41

FREE TRADE AGREEMENTS AND **INTER-ASIAN COMPETITION**

Economic ties aside, regional and international geopolitical dynamics have a major impact on how South Korea approaches the Gulf. As competition has escalated between the United States and China, Seoul has carefully navigated a middle path of "balanced diplomacy" to avoid alienating either its top security partner (the United States), or its number one trade partner (China), despite competing with the latter in the fields of technology, infrastructure projects, and manufacturing.

Ongoing talks over the establishment of a Free Trade please change to Agreement (FTA) with the GCC reflect a desire among South Korean policymakers to be a step ahead of China, which is also in the process of negotiating its own FTA with the bloc, along with the importance of the Gulf's markets for Korean goods and services.⁴² South Korea and the GCC had first tabled the possibility in 2007, with formal negotiations launched in 2009,43 but after three rounds of negotiations that year, the discussions went into hiatus for 13 years. The talks were finally revived in 2022 after President Yeol assumed office, following discussions between the countries' trade ministers in late 2021. The process has since moved rapidly, with a fourth round of talks in March 2022,44 a fifth in June. 44 a sixth in October 46 and a seventh in February 2023.47

The prospect of reducing or eliminating the 3% import tariff South Korea adds on crude oil imports has greatly incentivized GCC states to pursue an FTA.48 In addition to the Gulf's advantage in shipping distances, the deal could further boost GCC competitiveness against U.S. producers. An FTA could also help revive South Korea's non-oil trade with the GCC countries.

As with China, South Korea's bilateral non-oil trade with both Saudi Arabia and the UAE is substantial. which may explain why both Asian countries have remained focused on GCC-wide trade agreements rather than striking bilateral deals with either country (as India did with the UAE).49 After the initial announcement of UAE-ROK trade negotiations,50 Saudi Arabia suggested a region-wide trade deal, perhaps seeking to broaden the benefits of such an agreement with the East Asian country. Accordingly, statements about bilateral cooperation, investment and knowledge transfers between South Korea and the UAE have emphasized the UAE and South Korea's "special relationship" within the broader framework of a GCC-ROK FTA.51

South Korea's other main Asian competitor in the region is Japan, which continues to enjoy a clear market advantage when it comes to exports of road vehicles and other forms of transportation. This could change if Korea or China were to secure an exemption from the UAE's 5% import tariff on automobiles or 12% tariff on trucks.52 Both Japan and China have also positioned themselves to play a role in the region's growing renewable energy sector, meaning South Korea will face growing competition in that space, despite winning mega projects such as Samsung's solar power plant in Qatar.53

Both Japan and China have also positioned themselves to play a role in the [Gulf's] growing renewable energy sector, meaning South Korea will face growing competition in that space.

to sign an FTA with the GCC, this would provide an excellent opportunity to solidify and consolidate the gains acquired over the past few years.

South Korea could also expand its security role, particularly in the maritime domain. South Korea's recently released National Security Strategy, the first under Yeol's administration, indicates how the country views ongoing changes in the international system, and highlights its ambitions to step up its contributions to strengthen international order, as well as bolstering its military capabilities.55 Last year, the country also released its Indo-Pacific strategy, which reflects many of these themes, and highlights challenges in the Indo-Pacific, including uncertainty in the security environment, rising geopolitical competition, and potential disruptions to supply chains.56

Given the importance of GCC energy supplies, South Korea can expand its contribution to the U.S.-led Combined Maritime Forces (CMF) which extended its geographic scope last year to include the Red Sea, Bab el-Mandeb, and the Gulf of Aden.⁵⁷ Such an expansion would further display South Korea's commitment to the security and stability of the region, as well as showcase the country's prowess in the maritime shipbuilding and technology spheres.58

CONCLUSION AND OUTLOOK

As the economic weight of the world shifts to Asia, countries in the GCC are increasingly looking eastwards and seeking to deepen ties with the four major Asian powers, China, Japan, South Korea, and India.54 While China has led the pack, closer ties with Beijing brings political baggage due to the country's rivalry with the United States, a historic ally of all six GCC member states. This gives countries in the Gulf further impetus to expand their relations with countries such as South Korea, Japan, and India. While securing an agreement has thus far proved challenging, should Seoul be able



ENDNOTES

- 1. Keith Park, "Saudi Arabia, South Korea Sign Deals Worth \$30bn During Crown Prince's Visit," Arab News, November 18, 2022, https://www.arabnews.com/ node/2201356/business-economy.
- 2. Julian Ryall Tokyo, "Can Japan Overhaul its Pacifist Constitution?" DW, November 7, 2022, https://www. dw.com/en/japan-can-kishida-push-through-shinzoabes-goal-of-constitutional-reform/a-62435719.
- 3. Hee Soo Lee, 1,500 Years of Contact between Korea and the Middle East, Essay, (Washington D.C.: Middle East Institute, June 7, 2014), https://www.mei.edu/ publications/1500-years-contact-between-koreaand-middle-east.
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Alon Levkowitz. "The Republic of Korea and the Middle East: Economics, Diplomacy, and Security," Korea Economic Institute Academic Paper Series 6, no. 5 (August 2010), pg 4, http://keia.org/sites/default/files/publica- tions/APS-Levkowitz-FINAL%202010(MYM).pdf. See also: Chung In Moon, "Korean Contractors in Saudi Arabia: Their Rise and Fall," Middle East Journal 40, no. 4 (1986): 614-33.
- 6. Chung In Moon, "Korean Contractors," 618–619.
- 7. Alon Levkowitz, "Korea and the Middle East Turmoil: a Reassessment of South Korea-Middle East Relations," The Korean Journal of Defense Analysis 24, no. 2 (2012): 227-228.
- 8. Hyunho Seok, "Korean Migrant Workers to the Middle East," in Migration to the Arab World: Experience of Returning Migrants, ed. Godfrey Gunatilleke (UN University Press, 1991), 56-58.
- 9. Amena Bakr & Cho Mee-young, "South Korea Wins Landmark Gulf Nuclear Power Deal." Reuters, December 27, 2009, https://www.reuters.com/article/usemirates-korea-nuclear/south-korea-wins-landmarkgulf-nuclear-power-deal-idUSLDE5BQ05O20091227.
- 10. "South Korea Unwinds Crude Import Diversification Strategy as Middle East Dependence Grows," S&P Global Commodity Insights, June 29, 2022, https:// www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/oil/062922-south-korea-unwinds-<u>crude-import-diversification-strategy-as-middle-</u> east-dependence-grows.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Kim Yon Se, "Middle East Contributes Most to Korea's Trade Deficit," The Korea Herald, August 3, 2022, https://www.koreaherald.com/view. php?ud=20220803000642.

- 13. Drawn from "Trade Statistics." Korea Customs Service. accessed September 27, 2021, https://unipass.customs.go.kr/ets/index eng.do/.
- 14. Chung In Moon, "Korean Contractors."
- 15. Levkowitz, "Middle East Policy," 10-11.
- 16. Jana Ji-Hvang and Joseph Kéchichian, "Uncovering a Global Reputation: The ROK's Stabilization Policy and Development Model in the Middle East and North Africa," The Asan Institute for Policy Studies, July 23, 2021, https://en.asaninst.org/contents/uncovering-aglobal-reputation-the-roks-stabilization-policy-anddevelopment-model-in-the-middle-east-and-northafrica/#a8.
- 17. "After 12 Years, Korean Medical Unit Departs UN Mission in Western Sahara," UN News, May 15, 2006, https://news.un.org/en/story/2006/05/178832.
- 18. Ahn Sung-Mi, "Cheonghae, Korea's First Overseas anti-Piracy Unit," The Korea Herald, January 21, 2020, https://www.koreaherald.com/view. php?ud=20200121000803.
- 19. Hae Won Jeong, "What Are the Implications of South Korea's Decision to Send a Naval Unit to the Strait of Hormuz?" The Diplomat, January 28, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/01/what-are-theimplications-of-south-koreas-decision-to-send-anaval-unit-to-the-strait-of-hormuz/.
- 20. Kathleen J. McInnis, "Coalition Contributions to Countering the Islamic State," CRS Report 7-5700, Congressional Research Service, August 24, 2016, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/natsec/R44135.pdf.
- 21. Andy Hong, "2022 in Review: South Korean Arms Exports," Korea Economic Institute, December 22, 2022, https://keia.org/the-peninsula/2022-in-review-southkorean-arms-exports/.
- 22. Aaron O'Neill, "MENA Region: Gross Domestic Product (GDP) in 2022, by Country," Statista, May 4, 2023, https://www.statista.com/statistics/804761/gdp-ofthe-mena-countries/.
- 23. Gulnara Nilovna Valiakhmetova and Irina Alexandrovna Musinova. "South Korea's Middle East Policy: UAE's Case," European Proceedings of Social and Behavioural Sciences, 2020, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/351648182 South Korea'S Middle East Policy Uae'S Case.
- 24. Hae Won Jeong, "Beyond Resource Diplomacy and Economic Statecraft: UAE-ROK Relations in the 21st Century," Asian Journal of Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies, Volume 13, Issue 2 (2019), 226-245.

- 25. Ibid.
- 26. June Park and Ali Ahmad, "Risky Business: South Korea's Secret Military Deal With UAE," The Diplomat, March 1, 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/03/ risky-business-south-koreas-secret-military-dealwith-uae/.
- 27. Jang Ji-Hyang and Joseph Kéchichian. "Uncovering a Global Reputation: The ROK's Stabilization Policy and Development Model in the Middle East and North Africa," Issue Brief, The Asan Institute for Policy Studies, July 23, 2021, https://en.asaninst.org/contents/ uncovering-a-global-reputation-the-roks-stabilization-policy-and-development-model-in-the-middleeast-and-north-africa/#a8.
- 28. Zi-Hoon Lee and So-Hyeon Kim. "S.Korea to Bid for Saudi Arabia's \$10 bn Nuclear Plant Order," The Korea Economic Daily, May 31, 2022, https://www.kedglobal. com/energy/newsView/ked202205310016.
- 29. Deena Saleh, "South Korea in the Middle East: More than Usual Business," Politics Today, April 19, 2021, https://politicstoday.org/south-korea-in-the-middleeast-more-than-usual-business/.
- 30. Jongryn Mo, "South Korea's Middle Power Diplomacy: A Case of Growing Compatibility Between Regional and Global Roles," International Journal 71, no. 4 (December 2016): 587-607.
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. "Saudi Arabia and South Korea: A Fruitful and Enduring Partnership," Arab News, November 18, 2022, https://www.arabnews.com/node/2201486/world.
- 33. Ludovica Castelli, "Why Does Saudi Arabia Want to Acquire the Nuclear Fuel Cycle?," Stimson Center, March 3, 2023, https://www.stimson.org/2023/whydoes-saudi-arabia-want-to-acquire-the-nuclearfuel-cycle/.
- 34. "Nuclear Fuel Assemblies for the UAE," Emirates Nuclear Energy Corporation, accessed August 15, 2023, https://www.enec.gov.ae/discover/fueling-thebarakah-plant/nuclear-fuel-assemblies-for-the-uae/.
- 35. "As Blinken Visits, Top Saudi Diplomat Says Kingdom Seeks US Nuclear Aid but 'Others' Also Bidding,' Associated Press, June 8, 2023, https://apnews.com/ article/us-saudi-blinken-gulf-politics-fcc090e-6499fa98013e4d70d3c1e3805.
- 36. Asmahan Qarjouli, "Qatar and South Korea: a Long History of Energy Ties," Doha News, March 19, 2022, https://dohanews.co/gatar-and-south-korea-a-longhistory-of-energy-ties/.

- 37. Lalin Fernandopulle, "Qatar-Korea Trade will Hit New Highs Soon: Korean Ambassador," The Peninsula, October 28, 2022, https://thepeninsulaqatar.com/ article/28/10/2022/qatar-korea-trade-will-hit-newhighs-soon-korean-ambassador#:~:text=Qatar%20 is%20the%20largest%20LNG,beginning%20diplomatic%20ties%2C%20Lee%20said.
- 38. "South Korea Signs 20-year LNG Deal with Qatar," Reuters, July 12, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/south-korea-signs-20-year-lng-dealwith-qatar-2021-07-12/.
- 39. Peter Alagos, "South Korea Eyes Expanding Qatar Economic Ties via High-Level Exchanges, Various Projects, says Envoy," Gulf Times, January 20, 2023 https:// www.gulf-times.com/article/653712/business/southkorea-eyes-expanding-qatar-economic-ties-via-highlevel-exchanges-various-projects-says-envoy.
- 40. "QatarEnergy Selects Samsung C&T to Build Solar Plants in Qatar," Power Technology, August 24, 2022, https://www.power-technology.com/news/gatarenergy-samsung-solar/.
- 41. Munsu Kang, Ryou Kwang Ho and Jieun Lee, "카타르의 지속가능한 성장 기반 2022 세계지역전략연구 시리 즈 구축 전략과 협력 시사점 (Sustainable Growth Strategy of Qatar and Implications for Cooperation)," KIEP Research Paper Series, 22-01, March 6, 2023, Korea Institute for International Economic Policy (KIEP), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract id=4379059.
- 42. Korean Middle East Expert, interview by author. Seoul, South Korea, July 6, 2023.
- 43. "Republic of Korea-Gulf Cooperation Council Free Trade Agreement," Asia Regional Integration Center (Asia Development Bank), accessed March 9, 2023, https://aric.adb.org/fta/korea-gulf-cooperation-council-free-trade-agreement.
- 44. "4th Round of Korea-GCC FTA Negotiations," Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy, March 31, 2022, https://english.motie.go.kr/en/pc/pressreleases/bbs/ bbsView.do?bbs cd n=2&bbs seq n=946.
- 45. "GCC, Republic of Korea Conclude 5th Round of FTA Negotiations," Saudi Press Agency, June 9, 2022, https://www.spa.gov.sa/viewfullstory. $\underline{php?lang=en\&newsid=2361359}.$
- 46. "Saudi Negotiating Team Prepares for GCC Free Trade Talks with South Korea," Arab News, October 21, 2022, https://www.arabnews.com/node/2185156/ saudi-arabia.



- 47. "Korea, Arab Nations to Hold New Round of FTA Talks." Korea Joong Ang Daily, February 14, 2023, https:// koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/2023/02/14/national/ diplomacy/gcc-korea-fta/20230214095522777.html.
- 48. Charles Lee and Philip Vahn, "South Korea, GCC Agree to Discuss FTA to Reduce Crude Trading Costs," S&P Global Commodity Insights, January 20, 2022, https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/ market-insights/latest-news/oil/012022-southkorea-gcc-agree-to-discuss-fta-to-reducecrude-trading-costs.
- 49. Saurabh Sinha, "Centre Hails 'Remarkable Utilisation' of India-UAE Free Trade Pact," The Times of India, May 1, 2023, https://timesofindia.indiatimes. com/india/centre-hails-remarkable-utilisation-ofindia-uae-free-trade-pact/articleshow/99914925. cms?from=mdr.
- 50. Alexander Cornwell, "UAE, South Korea to Launch Free Trade Talks," Reuters, October 14, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/uae-south-koreaagree-talks-trade-deal-2021-10-14/.
- 51. "UAE Announces Deals with South Korea as President Yoon Suk Yeol Shows Support for Emirates," The National, January 15, 2023, https://www.thenationalnews. com/uae/government/2023/01/15/south-koreanpresident-on-uae-ties-energy-security-and-k-pop/.
- 52. "United Arab Emirates Country Commercial Guide." export.gov, accessed August 15, 2023, https://www. export.gov/apex/article2?id=United-Arab-Emirates-Automotive#:~:text=Tariffs%3A%20The%20tariff%20applied%20to,customs%20duty%20is%20 12%20percent.
- 53. "QatarEnergy's QR2.3bn Solar Project Awarded to Samsung Qatar," Gulf Times, August 23, 2023, https:// www.gulf-times.com/story/723118/qatarenergysqr23bn-solar-project-awarded-to-samsung-qatar.
- 54. Adel Abdel Ghafar and Abdullah Baabood, eds., Asia in the GCC: A New Strategic Partner? (Middle East Council on Global Affairs, 2023), https://mecouncil.org/publication/asia-in-the-gcc-a-new-strategic-partner/.
- 55. "Seoul's New National Security Strategy Flips the Script Korean Style," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, accessed August 15, 2023, https://www. aspistrategist.org.au/seouls-new-national-securitystrategy-flips-the-script-korean-style/.
- 56. "Strategy for a Free, Peaceful, and Prosperous Indo-Pacific Region," Republic of Korea's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, accessed August 15, 2023, https://www.mofa. go.kr/eng/brd/m_5676/view.do?seq=322133.

- 57. Rory Miller, "Asian Powers in the Gulf Maritime Domain: the Arab Gulf Perspective," in Asia in the GCC: A New Strategic Partner?, eds. Adel Abdel Ghafar and Abdullah Baabood (Middle East Council on Global Affairs, 2023), 15, https://mecouncil.org/wp-content/ uploads/2023/07/MECGA Dossier-1 Final WEB. pdf#page=18.
- 58. MENA Maritime Security Expert, interview by author, Doha, Qatar, August 15, 2023.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Adel Abdel Ghafar is a fellow, and director of the Foreign Policy and Security Program at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council). He was previously a non-resident fellow with the Foreign Policy program at the Brookings Institution. The author would like to thank Dr. Andrew Leber for his insights, as well as the peer reviewer whose comments helped sharpen the paper further. He would also like to thank the Research and Communications teams at the ME Council for their support in the production of the paper.



ABOUT THE MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council) is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The ME Council produces policy-relevant research, convenes meetings and dialogues, and engages policy actors on geopolitical and socioeconomic issues facing the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. The ME Council serves as a bridge between the MENA region and the rest of the world, providing a regional perspective on global policy issues and establishing partnerships with other leading research centers and development organizations across the MENA region and the world.



MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

Saha 43, Building 63, West Bay, Doha, Qatar www.mecouncil.org